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LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the Annual Public meeting held on Thursday 17th March 2022 BY ZOOM ONLINE
	Present:
	Michael Mann, Chairman
	(MM)
	Lochy, Chairman

	
	Jon Gibb
	(JG)       
	Clerk

	
	Davy Gunn
	 (DG)
	Coe

	
	Allan Henderson
Lucy Ballantyne
Colin Corlet

	(AH)
 (LB)
(CC)

	Highland Council
Lochaber Fisheries Trust

Shiel



1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Andrew Shaw, Grace Henderson, Chris Cairns and Neil MacNeill.
2. Minutes of last meeting
Due to the pandemic and meetings being held by email the last minutes taken were from March 2020. 
3. Matters Arising
There were no other matters arising from these minutes.
4. Accounts for 2021/22 to date
All present were happy with the accounts to date. 
5. Budgets 2022/23
MM highlighted that the only change to the previous year’s budget was an increase to the Clerk’s expense line to account for the increase in fuel prices and inflation. All present were happy with the proposed budget for next year.
6. Assessments and Rateable Values.
It was agreed to leave this unchanged at 42p in the £. JG highlighted that this would result in a slight loss over the year but the cash position is healthy at over £9000 so this levy rate appears both prudent and affordable.
JG said that there were still a number of outstanding assessments unpaid from last year – these are currently being chased up by JG and the accountants. 
MM asked if there are any expected changes to the rateable values. JG replied that he had not been informed of any changes by the assessor’s office. Prior to the pandemic there had been talk of a change in the assessment system but this appears to have been stalled over the past 2 years.

7.  Annual Report and matters arising
MM thanked JG for his report, the layout of which is prescribed under the new Good Governance requirements. 
DG raised the issue of the killing of sea trout in the region and how the Board message is failing to reach some anglers. JG agreed that the problem appears to be particularly acute in the estuaries where the legislation is weak for the protection of sea trout and this limits the ability of water bailiffs to act. JG also said that the clubs have the ability to control killing on their own stretches. CC confirmed that the rules on the River Shiel with regards Catch and Release of sea trout have been rigorously followed in recent years but it is not fully known how well it is followed on Loch Shiel. There was agreement that local rules and enforcement is the only way to control the issue on the rivers while the estuaries remain a problem with the water bailiffs doing what they can.
JG raised again the issue of the Board now being exposed to Freedom of Information enquiries under the Environment Regulations. This means that, if requested by the Information Commissioner, the Board have to provide details of any communications (emails, phone calls etc), minutes of meetings, agreeements etc on any subject. This is a hugely time-consuming undertaking, and this new ruling has changed the manner in which the Board now does its business in order to allow it to keep operating and undertaking its statutory function on its very limited manpower and resources. It is not a positive development.
JG also wished to highlight the invaluable help that DG has been providing through constant monitoring of the new major works to build the new road bridge over the River Coe. Due to the tides and nature of this spate river it is a hugely complicated environment and DG has been providing invaluable local knowledge and help dealing with the contractors directly.
8. Salmon Conservation Measures
JG confirmed that gradings have been set for 2022 and the list is in the Annual Report. Both DG and JG highlighted their concerns about the Leven being upgraded to Grade 2 to allow killing of fish. Both felt this would have to be monitored closely as the nature of the River Leven traps the fish in a very short stretch of river. 
JG also said that he had little confidence in the model being used to grade rivers and he had ongoing discussion with Marine Scotland Science about the assessment of the River Lochy this year. LB said that juvenile densities had been added to the model this year but JG, in the case of the Lochy, felt that this had made little difference as there was a complete lack of localised habitat knowledge in the model, which in the case of the Lochy includes large sections of unusable gorge bedrock and this skews the calculation for the egg deposition required.
9. Jim Semple and Shiel representation
JG said that Jim Semple had stood down after many years as the representative for the River Shiel. Colin Corlet of Loch Shiel Estate has now replaced him and he will at times be represented in the meetings by Peter Ord (Jim’s co-owner on the Shiel) and Callum Semple (Jim’s son). MM welcomed CC to the meeting and noted the changes.
10. Fishery Trust Update
LB described some of the work of the Trust over the past year. The West Coast tagging project had been delivered by both the Board and Trust. 250 salmon smolts were tagged with acoustic tags and tracked using receivers placed down the river and all the way out to the Small isles and Outer Hebrides. The project has given some interesting results in its first year on the track that smolts take to reach the open ocean. It is being repeated this year and there will be an increase of marine receivers around the Lochaber coastline and nearby islands to try and fine tune the early migration paths of these fish. This may have particularly important implications in future and existing marine developments. JG confirmed that the Board and Trust would be working together again on this and will start to place out river receivers next week with the first trapping taking place in mid-April. The first migrating smolts are expected to be available for tagging around a week after this. LB confirmed that a West Caost report with first year results will be available soon and will be distributed.

LB described the unacceptably high lice levels in Upper Loch Linnhe in spring last year on the MOWI farms. In spite of constant communication and meetings and site visits the problems persisted until harvest. MOWI put it down to being unable to harvest their fish due to a lack of market in the pandemic (larger fish mean more lice). LB said that their sea lice monitoring work on wild fish (they had a very good sample of 500 fish) suggested that up to 85% of the fish they sampled were carrying potentially lethal levels of lice. JG thanked LB for her tireless work highlighting this issue and said that the pressure had had a direct effect on new discussions taking place with MOWI about the future management of Upper Linnhe. These discussions are at an early stage but may result in a single year class production cycle where wild salmon smolts are never exposed to the larger fish/greater lice densities of the current 2nd year of farm production.
LB highlighted the recent SEPA consultation on wild/farmed lice interactions and felt that this was the first time that actual legislation had been produced to directly manage the issue within an enforceable framework. JG felt that the key to it will be the enforcement by SEPA but was disappointed that it is did not immediately propose covering all existing farms under the new measures.

LB described some of the electro-fishing work the Trust had been undertaking, particularly the work on 30 sites around the region the results of which were fed in to the Conservation Assessments.
Finally LB confirmed that she would be leaving the Fishery Trust after 14 years and will be taking up a new post in SEPA. MM thanked her for all of the work she has done for Lochaber fisheries over the 14 years and wished her all the best of luck in her new post. LB confirmed that a head and assistant biologist have been recruited and will start work in late April.

11. AOCB

There was no other business.

12. Date of Next Meeting.
The Annual General Meeting will be held at 10.30am on Thursday 15th September 2022. MM said that it is hoped that the meeting may be able to take place face to face and the venue will be confirmed.
